



The Houthis: Terrorizing Women and Journalists

November 2023

The Houthis: Terrorizing Women and Journalists

Introduction

In recent years, the U.S. sanctions regime has targeted the world's most egregious human rights violators. It has done so based on the 2016 Global Magnitsky Human Rights Accountability Act (the Magnitsky Act)¹ and the 2017 Executive Order (E.O.) 13818, which empower the U.S. government to impose "tangible and significant consequences on those who commit serious human rights abuse or engage in corruption, as well as to protect the financial system of the United States from abuse by these same persons."²

Since then, the White House has used sanctions to target government organizations, officials, corporations, and private individuals engaged in the systematic violation of human rights around the globe. Such sanctions have been enacted against entities in Europe, the Middle East, Asia, and beyond. Unfortunately, the crimes committed against the Yemeni people by the Houthi rebels have gone largely overlooked. Fewer than 15 Houthi officials have been sanctioned in total, and the majority of those targeted are military officials who have been sanctioned for their role in destabilizing Yemen (E.O. 13611),3 with minimal attention paid to Houthi violations committed against the population under their rule.

This report will focus on the Houthis' systematic abuse of women and journalists. While these are tragically common phenomena in Houthi-controlled areas, they remain poorly documented. In addition to clearly documenting these abuses, the report will also map out the Houthi mechanics of repression: from the security forces responsible for unjustly arresting and harassing vulnerable individuals to those officials in the justice and prison systems responsible for subjecting the victims to torture and sham trials. The aim of this report is to raise awareness of Houthi human rights violations and provide informational support for efforts to penalize those who can and should be targeted with sanctions for their crimes.

^{1 &}quot;The Global Magnitsky Human Rights Accountability Act," Congressional Research Service, December 3, 2021, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R46981.pdf.

^{2 &}quot;Treasury Sanctions People Involved in Serious Human Rights Abuse Against Vladimir Kara-Murza," U.S. Department of Treasury, March 3, 2023, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1320.

^{3 &}quot;Executive Order 13611—Blocking Property of Persons Threatening the Peace, Security, or Stability of Yemen," The White House, May 16, 2012, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/DCPD-201200376/pdf/DCPD-201200376.pdf.

Table of Contents

Introduction	2
Section 1: Women Targeted by the Houthi Regime	4
Women Systematically Detained, Tortured, and Raped by the Houthi Regime	4
The Houthi Perpetrators and their Victims	5
Section 2: Journalists Targeted by the Houthi Regime	10
Journalists Systematically Detained and Tortured by the Houthi Regime	10
The Houthi Perpetrators and their Victims	10
Journalists	10
YouTube Content Creators	12
Secret Trials in Hodeidah	13
Conclusion	15

Section 1: Women Targeted by the Houthi Regime

Women Systematically Detained, Tortured, and Raped by the Houthi Regime

The Houthis' detention, torture, and rape of women is a systematic practice which has victimized between several hundred⁴ to several thousand women.⁵ The fabricated pretext for these grave violations of women's basic rights is that they are engaged in some form of immoral behavior relating to prostitution or narcotics. In reality, the women targeted are most often those who are politically active against Houthi policies or are related to individuals that the Houthis seek to blackmail.

The rape of women prisoners is reportedly conducted under the guise of "purification." This is the theological justification provided by the Houthis in which the Hashemite⁶ male of superior lineage rapes a woman of inferior lineage and low moral standards in order to "purify her." The victims are sometimes recorded in sexually compromising positions, and this material is then used as leverage in order to blackmail them to confess to bogus charges or cooperate with the Houthis in some other fashion.⁸

In addition to the public shame that publicizing the rape would cause the victim and her family, due to the nuances of the honor culture of Yemeni society, it could also embroil her in severe legal troubles. According to the 2022 U.S. State Department report on human rights in Yemen:

By law authorities may prosecute rape survivors on charges of fornication if authorities do not charge a perpetrator with rape. According to law, without the perpetrator's confession, the rape survivor must provide four male witnesses to the crime.⁹

Unless the victim can prove the sexual relations took place without her consent, and it is doubtful that she will have the required evidence to do so, a married woman can then be charged with adultery according to Yemeni law.

According to several reports, including the U.N. Panel of Experts, women in Houthi detention were more likely to be raped when held in secret detention centers rather official detention centers. The U.S. State Department cites a study noting that there are an estimated 230 official detention centers and an additional 298 unofficial/secret detention centers. The exact locations of the secret detention centers are unknown, but they are generally believed to be in the basements of government facilities, homes that have been confiscated from the Houthis' opponents, and mosques and schools commandeered by the Houthis.

⁴ Samia Al-Aghbari, "Abduction, torture, ransom, stigma: How female Houthi militias silence women in Yemen's war," *Almasdar Online*, December 29, 2019, https://al-masdaronline.net/national/221.

^{5 &}quot;Isolated from the World: Houthis Prisons Graves of Women," The Alliance of Women for Peace, 8 March Bloc for Yemen's Women & Yemeni Organization for Combating Human Trafficking, February 2021, https://embassy-of-yemen.pl/wp-content/up-loads/2021/03/ENGLISH-PART.pdf.

⁶ Descendant of the Prophet Mohammed.

^{7 &}quot;Isolated from the World: Houthis Prisons Graves of Women," The Alliance of Women for Peace, 8 March Bloc for Yemen's Women & Yemeni Organization for Combating Human Trafficking.

^{8 &}quot;Final report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen," UN Panel of Experts, January 26, 2022, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3956342/files/S 2022 50-EN.pdf.

^{9 &}quot;2022 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Yemen," U.S. Department of State, accessed June 22, 2023, https://www.state.gov/reports/2022-country-reports-on-human-rights-practices/yemen/.

^{10 &}quot;2022 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Yemen," U.S. Department of State.

Given the covert nature of these atrocities, the repression of free speech in Houthi-controlled territories, and the shame experienced by victims, the precise number of those disappeared, tortured, and sexually assaulted women is difficult to assess accurately. According to one victim whose testimony was included in a 2023 U.N. Report:

There were about 300 other women and girls, including minors as young as 12 years, who were abducted by the Houthis from different locations and arbitrarily detained at the Central Prison in Sana'a... most of these female detainees in the prison are held on trumped-up adultery or other "honour" related charges.¹¹

The Yemeni Network for Rights and Freedoms claims that more than one thousand women have been unjustly detained between 2017-2020, including 770 cases of arrests and kidnapping, 195 cases of enforced disappearance, and 70 cases of torture.¹²

Despite the scale and systematic nature of the abuse, the U.S. government has previously sanctioned only two Houthi officials¹³ for crimes that involved the systematic targeting of women (one of whom is now deceased).¹⁴ However, there are many more senior officials involved in these crimes that yet remain relatively unknown.

The Houthi Perpetrators and their Victims



Yusra Al-Nashiri (left) and Entisar Al-Hammadi (center) prior to their detention and abuse by the Houthis on charges of "violating public morality." ¹⁵

Two recent high-profile cases of women being detained and abused at the hands of the Houthis are the abductions of young aspiring actresses and fashion models Yusra al-Nashiri and Entisar al-Hammadi. ¹⁶ In February 2021, the two were in Sanaa and on their way to film a Ramadan TV series when they were detained at a checkpoint by the Houthis and moved to a secret prison where they were subjected to harassment, abuse, and torture. ¹⁷

During the course of their pre-trial detentions, al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi were offered the opportunity to be released and paid handsomely on the condition that they use drugs or sex to entrap prominent individuals who

[&]quot;Final report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen," U.N. Panel of Experts on Yemen, February 21, 2023, https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/S 2023 130.pdf.

[&]quot;Yemeni Network for Rights & Freedoms documents 6,476 Houthi violations against women," *Yemen News Agency*, September 21, 2021, https://www.sabanew.net/story/en/79325.

[&]quot;Treasury Sanctions Serious Human Rights Abusers on International Human Rights Day," U.S. Department of Treasury, December 10, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1208.

^{14 &}quot;Sultan Zabin," Sanctions List Search, accessed June 4, 2023, https://sanctionssearch.ofac.treas.gov/Details.aspx?id=30624.

Eradah Organization to Combat Torture and Forced Disappearance (@urwQUs3qSY5EFce), Twitter, November 10, 2021, https://twitter.com/urwQUs3qSY5EFce/status/1458304290745954305?s=20.

[&]quot;The shocking testimony of a former abducted woman exposes Houthi attempts to recruit Yemeni women 'sexually'," *News Yemen*, May 31, 2023, https://newsyemen.news/new/92916.

¹⁷ Yemeni Hadath (@Alhadath_Ymn), Twitter, May 30, 2023, $\frac{https://twitter.com/Alhadath_Ymn/status/1663606073478004737?s=20}{}.$

opposed the Houthis.¹⁸ The Houthis hoped that the young women would help them to create *kompromat* that could then be used as blackmail against their opponents; the women refused and were then forced to stand trial on fabricated charges.

In November of 2021, al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi were convicted of immoral sexual behavior, drug use, and inciting other women to prostitution.¹⁹ While their associates were handed lighter sentences, al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi were sentenced to five years in prison, and al-Hammadi continues to languish in prison at the time of the writing of this report. In February 2023, Al-Nashiri was released on bail due to failing health as a result of the abuse and poor conditions,²⁰ and she then seized the opportunity to escape to Amman where she was able to speak about her harrowing abuse at the hands of the Houthis.²¹

Given the opacity of the Houthi organization, it is not possible to identify all who should be accountable for the mistrial of justice carried out against al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi, but some of those involved can be identified. Despite the scant coverage they provided the trial, Houthi news sources²² noted that those involved in overseeing the trial and prosecuting the case include:

- 1. Chair: Judge Osama Abdulaziz al-Junaid (دين جل ا زي زعل الدبع قماس أيض اقل ا)
- 2. Public Prosecutor: Judge Yasser al-Zindani (ين ادن زل ارس اي يض اقل ا)
- 3. Member of the Prosecution: Judge Adel Ahmed al-Da'ani (پين عاض لا الداع پيض اقل ا)



A photo from a 2021 article on the trial of al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi, portraying the Houthi Justice officials working on the case. Judge Al-Junaid is second from the left and wearing the green sash.²³

In addition, several sources noted that al-Hammadi was subject to severe beatings in prison by members of the all-female *zainabiyat* troops, which were stood up specifically to enforce Houthi control over the women of Yemen.²⁴ The *zainabiyat* have been accused by the U.N. of facilitating rape and other atrocities in Houthi detention facilities.²⁵ The individuals who are allegedly responsible for al-Hammadi's abuse include "Um al-Karar"²⁶ and "Um Zaid," both of which are pseudonyms.²⁷ Um al-Karar was previously reported to have

^{18 &}quot;The shocking testimony of a former abducted woman exposes Houthi attempts to recruit Yemeni women 'sexually'," *News Yemen*.

^{19 &}quot;Amanat West Court indicts Intisar Al-Hammadi and others for prostitution and drug use," Saba Net, November 7, 2021, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3163046.htm.

²⁰ Ibrahim Abdullah, "Report: She Dreamed of Getting out of" Yemen... The Prison Sentence for Model Intisar al-Hammadi is Upheld," *Yemen Future*, February 21, 2023, https://yemenfuture.net/news/13231.

²¹ Al-Ghad al-Mushriq Channel (@alghadye), Twitter, June 13, 2023, https://twitter.com/alghadye/status/1668661940040740869?s=20.

^{22 &}quot;Amanat West Court indicts Intisar Al-Hammadi and others for prostitution and drug use," Saba Net;

[&]quot;Shocking Details.. Video Clips and Photos Prove Intisar Al-Hammadi And Her Female Companions' Practice Of Vice and Prostitution in Rented Apartments in Sanaa," *Yemeni Press*, September 5, 2021, https://www.yemenipress.net/archives/238173.

^{23 &}quot;The West Court of the Capital City Court reviews the evidence in the Intisar Hammadi case," *Saba Net*, September 5, 2021, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3154410.htm.

Nabil Abdullah al-Tamimi, "Yemeni women subjected to violence by all-female Zainabiyat Battalion," *Al-Mashareq*, December 6, https://almashareq.com/en_GB/articles/cnmi_am/features/2022/12/06/feature-01.

^{25 &}quot;Final report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen," UN Panel of Experts on Yemen, April 28, 2020, https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N20/106/86/PDF/N2010686.pdf?OpenElement.

Possible reference to her being the female counterpart to the brutal head of Security and Intelligence Service who is named Abdulhakim al-Khaywani and goes by the pseudonym "Abu Al-Karar."

²⁷ Huda Al-Sarari (@h alsarare), Twitter, July 30, 2022, https://twitter.com/h alsarare/status/1553201237742559232?s=20.

beat female prisoner Aisha al-Matari so mercilessly that the latter opted to commit suicide. 28 Um al-Karar is alleged to be an individual known as **Karima al-Maroni** (בָט פֿע מְלַשׁ), 29 while Um Zaid's identity remains unknown.

Additional Houthi officials overseeing the law enforcement and criminal justice system responsible for the detention, abuse, and sham trials of women (including al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi) are as follows:

33. (ىضترملا دي جملادبع عاوللا) His deputy is Major General Abdulmajeed al-Mortada





Interior Minister Major General Abdelkarim Amir al-Din al-Houthi (left)³⁴ and Deputy Interior Minister Major General Abdulmajeed Al-Mortadha (right).³⁵

^{28 &}quot;Report exposes the 'Zainabiyya' responsible for the persecution and torture of dozens of abducted women in the central prison, nicknamed 'Umm Al-Karar'," *Akhbar Alyom*, January 29, 2023, https://akhbaralyom.net/news_details.php?&sid=158165.

^{29 &}quot;Report exposes the 'Zainabiyya' responsible for the persecution and torture of dozens of abducted women in the central prison, nicknamed 'Umm Al-Karar'," *Akhbar Alyom*.

^{30 &}quot;The Houthi Supervisory System," ACAPS, June 17, 2020,

https://www.acaps.org/sites/acaps/files/products/files/20200617_acaps_yemen_analysis_hub_the_houthi_supervisory_system_o.pdf.

^{31 &}quot;Capital Sana'a is witnessing largest parade of security units in history of Yemen," *Saba Net*, September 15, 2022, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3202787.htm.

³² Michael Knights, Adnan al-Gabarni, Casey Coombs, "The Houthi Jihad Council: Command and Control in 'the Other Hezbollah'," *CTC Sentinel* 15:10 (October 2022),

https://ctc.westpoint.edu/the-houthi-jihad-council-command-and-control-in-the-other-hezbollah/.

^{33 &}quot;President Al-Mashat praises security achievements of Interior Ministry," *Saba Net*, September 18, 2021, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3156222.htm.

[&]quot;The Minister of Interior Inspects the Ongoing Preparations for the Main Celebration of the Prophet's Birthday in Saada," Ansarollah.com, October 15, 2021, https://www.ansarollah.com/archives/468911.

^{35 &}quot;Major General Abdul Majeed Al-Murtada - Deputy Minister of Interior," *Yemeni Press*, https://www.yemenipress.net/archives/267848/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%A1-%D8%B9%D8%A8%D8%AF%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85%D8%B1%D8%AA%D8%B6%D9%89-%D9%86%D8%A7%D8%A6%D8%A8-%D9%88%D8%B2%D9%8A%D8%B1-%D8%A7%D9%84.

2. **Mohammed Ali al-Houthi** (אַבּיניסט פּט בּין אַט בּין בּיַט) is a cousin of the group's leader Abdelmalik al-Houthi. He is most well-known for his role as chairman of the Houthis' Supreme Political Council, but it is also worth noting Mohammed Ali al-Houthi's lesser-known role overseeing law enforcement as the "head of the Justice System." ³⁶



Mohammed Ali al-Houthi (center) serves as the head of the Houthi Justice System.³⁷

42. (ريزول امي ه ارب إلي ع امس إروت ك الله الله طوي الله علي عامس إروت ك الله الله طوي الله الله علي الله على ال





Minister of Justice Nabil Nasser al-Azani ⁴³ (left) and Deputy Minister of Justice Dr. Ismail Ibrahim al-Wazir (right).⁴⁴

^{36 &}quot;The Head of the Justice System Supervises the Resolution of a Murder Case Between the Families of Al-Dhubyani and Jassar in Dhamar," *Ansarollah*, January 2, 2023, https://www.ansarollah.com/archives/576370.

^{37 &}quot;Mohammed Ali al-Houthi Attacks Houthi Leaders who Claim to Fight Corruption," *Alharf28*, July 25, 2021, https://alharf28.com/p-65083.

^{38 &}quot;Justice Minister Calls On UN To Respect Independence Of Yemeni Judicial System," *Ansarollah*, September 21, 2021, https://www.ansarollah.com/archives/462717.

[&]quot;Secretary-General Strongly Condemns Executions in Yemen, Questioning Houthi Movement's Adherence to Due Process Standards under International Law," UN Press Release, September 19, 2021, https://press.un.org/en/2021/sgsm20914.doc.htm.

^{40 &}quot;Justice Minister Calls On UN To Respect Independence Of Yemeni Judicial System," Ansarollah.

^{41 &}quot;President Al-Mashat chairs meeting of justice system," *Saba Net*, September 30, 2022, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3110844.htm.

^{42 &}quot;The Deputy Minister of Justice inspects the summer courses in the revolution in the capital's secretariat," *Saba Net*, May 10, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3239352.htm.

⁴³ Yemen Satellite Channel (@alyementv1), Twitter, May 18, 2023, https://twitter.com/alyementv1/status/1659279881815957505?s=20.

⁴⁴ Dr. Ismail al-Wazir (@EsmaileALwazeer), Twitter, accessed July 8, 2023, https://twitter.com/EsmaileALwazeer.

4. **Muhammad al-Dailami (וְשֵּׁהְעְשֵׁינּוֹ בּמְקְא הַיִּי וּבּעוֹ is the Houthis' attorney general and is charged with overseeing the state's prosecution of offenders. In addition, he has the authority to inspect prisoners' conditions⁴⁵ and to allow for their early release.⁴⁶ He occupied this post during the trial of al-Nashiri and al-Hammadi in 2021,⁴⁷ and his tenure continues at the time of writing. He previously served as the Houthis' minister of justice.⁴⁸**



Houthi Attorney General Muhammad al-Dailami.49

5. Ahmed Yahya al-Mutawakel (טבּיביקט אַבַּרַ בּמְךְ בַּמְלְ אֵבִי בּמְלְ אָבִי בּמְלְ אָבִי בּמְלְ heads the Houthis' Supreme Judicial Council (SJC). The SJC oversees the function of the courts and judges to ensure that they are operating to the satisfaction of the Houthi leadership. For example, if Judge Osama al-Juneid was overseeing the case against al-Hammadi and al-Nashiri and ruled in the defendants' favor against Houthi wishes, the SJC would have been the body responsible for removing him due to "poor performance." A 2020 report by the U.N. noted the SJC's role in the Houthis' targeting of women under the guise of "crackdowns" on prostitution networks. 51

Saad Ahmed Hadi (پداه نسح دمحاً دعس پضافلها) is the secretary-general of the SJC.52





Head of Supreme Judicial Council Ahmed Yahya al-Mutawakel (left),⁵³ and Secretary-General of the Supreme Judicial Council Saad Ahmed Hadi (right).⁵⁴

^{45 &}quot;Al-Dailami & Salah inspect prisoners' conditions in Ibb prison reserves," *Saba Net*, June 7, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3245153.htm.

^{46 &}quot;Attorney General Orders Release Of 248 Prisoners In Saada," *Ansarollah*, March 3, 2023, https://www.ansarollah.com/archives/589318.

^{47 &}quot;President Al-Mashat appoints new Attorney General," *Saba Net*, April 25, 2021, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3137755.htm.

^{48 &}quot;President Al-Mashat chairs meeting of justice system," Saba Net.

[&]quot;Speech of Attorney General Muhammad Al-Dailami at the legal forum convened by the Yemeni Center for Human Rights," *Dialogue at the 90th Minute*, Facebook, February 18, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=325480646295204.

^{50 &}quot;Head of Judicial Council inspects work in Supreme Court's departments," *Saba Net*, May 3, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3237946.htm; "Judicial Council approves transfer of judges to certain courts," *Saba Net*, June 12, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/en/news3246041.htm.

^{51 &}quot;Final report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen," U.N. Panel of Experts on Yemen, January 27, 2020, p.62, https://www.security-councilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/S 2020 70.pdf.

^{52 &}quot;The President of the Judicial Council meets the Minister of Health," *Saba Net*, September 17, 2022, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3202925.htm.

[&]quot;Chairman of the Judicial Council congratulates the Leader of the Revolution and the Chairman of the Political Council on the September 26 Revolution," Website of the Supreme Judicial Council of Yemen, accessed July 8, 2023, http://www.sic-yemen.com/NewPages/showOneNews.aspx?NewsId=4148.

Secretary General of the Supreme Judicial Council Judge Saad Hadi in an Exclusive Interview with 'Althawra': The September 21 Revolution is a Revolution of Emancipation, and it Overcame All Attempts to Crush it," *Althawra*, September 21, 2021, https://althaw-rah.ye/archives/698874.

Section 2: Journalists Targeted by the Houthi Regime

Journalists Systematically Detained and Tortured by the Houthi Regime

Yemen is one of the most repressive information environments in the world, and the Houthis in particular have devoted an exceptional amount of resources to promoting their own narrative and filtering out any information that does not comport with it.⁵⁵ The group has founded or coopted a number of media outlets to serve as Houthi mouthpieces including *al-Masirah*, *al-Sahat*, *Saba Net*, *al-Thawra*, *Yemeni Press*, and *Ansarollah*. *com*. In parallel, it has used its control of Yemen's internet gateway to filter out sources of information it deems hostile—reportedly using existing capabilities⁵⁶ as well as acquiring new deep packet inspection capabilities to do so.⁵⁷ Unfortunately, Houthi targeting of opposition media outlets is not limited to blocking their websites, but journalists who present opposing or critical perspectives are imprisoned and tortured as well.

The following section will examine instances in which the Houthis arrested, tried, and sentenced journalists and prominent media figures. In particular, it will focus on a collection of journalists imprisoned in 2015, a group of YouTube content creators detained and then jointly tried in early 2023, and the secret trial's taking place in Hodeidah's Specialized Criminal Court. Investigating the process by which these individuals were detained and tortured will be useful in understanding the systemic nature of the problem as well as the individuals responsible for these gross violations of human rights.

The Houthi Perpetrators and their Victims

Journalists

In the summer of 2015, nine Yemeni journalists were arrested by the Houthis in Hotel Dream Castle in Sanaa. In 2020, all of them were convicted by the Specialized Criminal Court in Sanaa (SCC-Sanaa) but their sentences varied considerably; five were sentenced to prison and then probation, while the other four (Tawfiq al-Mansouri, Abdelkhaleq al-Amran, Akram al-Waleedi, and Hareth Humaid) were convicted of "espionage for foreign states and spreading fake news" and sentenced to death.⁵⁸ Amnesty International describes the trials of the four journalists placed on death row as follows:

They were sentenced to death on 11 April 2020 by the Specialized Criminal Court in Sana'a following a grossly unfair trial in which their lawyer was barred from attending nearly all court sessions, and without informing their lawyers and families of the death sentence. Their lawyer had appealed the verdict, and the Specialized Criminal Appeals Division in Sana'a had postponed the appeal hearing at least 10 times.⁵⁹

The defendants' lawyer, Abdulmajeed Sabra, was also charged with "cooperating with the countries of aggression" and then put on trial for his role in defending the journalists and appealing their sentences.

In addition, throughout their detention, the journalists on death row were subject to torture. As Tawfik al-Mansouri recounted, "We passed out more than once in every torture session to the point where we wished to die so that the suffering would end." Al-Mansouri also noted that Abdulgader al-Mortada, the Houthis'

^{55 &}quot;Yemen," Reporters Without Borders, accessed June 22, 2023, https://rsf.org/en/country/yemen.

Jakub Dalek, Ron Deibert, Sarah McKune, Phillipa Gill, Adam Senft, and Naser Noor, "Information Controls during Military Operations: The case of Yemen during the 2015 political and armed conflict," Citizen Lab, October 21, 2015, https://citizenlab.ca/2015/10/information-controls-military-operations-yemen/.

^{57 &}quot;Final report of the Panel of Experts on Yemen," U.N. Panel of Experts on Yemen, January 25, 2022, $\underline{\text{https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/\%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9\%7D/S} \underline{\text{2022 50.pdf.}}$

 $^{58\,}$ "Four Yemeni journalists sentenced to death," CFi, April 15, 2020,

https://cfi.fr/en/news/four-yemeni-journalists-sentenced-death.

^{59 &}quot;Urgent Action Outcome: Four Journalists On Death Row Released," Amnesty International UK, April 18, 2023, https://www.amnesty.org.uk/resources/urgent-action-outcome-four-journalists-death-row-released.

^{60 &}quot;2022 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices: Yemen," U.S. Department of State.

⁶¹ Nadwa Dawsari (@Ndawsari), Twitter, May 4, 2023, https://twitter.com/Ndawsari/status/1654127657754435588?s=20.

chairman of the National Committee for Prisoners Affairs, personally took part in torturing detainees. 62

The four journalists were eventually released by the Houthis in a prisoner exchange on April 16, 2023.

The following Houthi officials were part of the journalists' sham trial and torture:

1. Chair: Judge Muhammad Muflih (حلفم دمحم ي ضاقلها)



Muhammad Muflih (right)⁶⁴ is a fanatical Houthi supporter who was appointed to serve as a judge in SCC-Sanaa and has taken on a number of cases related to "national security."

2. Chairman of the National Committee for Prisoners Affairs: **Abdulqader al-Mortada** (داقلا دبع)65



3. Deputy Chairman of the National Committee for Prisoners Affairs and alleged partner to al-Mortada's torture activities: **Murad Abu Hussein** (ن ي س ح و ب ا داره)



4. Brother of Abdulqader al-Mortada and alleged partner to his torture activities: Abu Shehab al-Mortada (טַטֹיִדְילְלוֹ אַוּאוֹשׁ פַּאַוֹ)⁶⁷
Abu Shehab is a pseudonym, and his official name is unknown.

⁶² Mohammed Aldhabyani (@maldhabyani), Twitter, April 16, 2023, https://twitter.com/maldhabyani/status/1647705461536219136?s=20.

⁶³ Rasd Coalition (@ycmhrv), Twitter, April 11, 2020, https://twitter.com/ycmhrv/status/1248991028062949376?s=20; Dr. Hassan Mohammed al-Qatawi (@hsan055787), Twitter, April 25, 2020, https://twitter.com/hsan055787/status/1254048267501023237?s=20; Dr. Hassan Mohammed al-Qatawi (@hsan055787), Twitter, April 25, 2020, https://twitter.com/hsan055787/status/1254048267501023237?s=20.

[&]quot;Execution, amputation of the hand and leg of a gang leader, and seven years imprisonment for 2 others in moharebeh cases," Department of Quranic Culture, Executive Office of Ansar Allah, May 6, 2018, <a href="http://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="http://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="http://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="http://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfKxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg=="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg="https://www.d-althagafhalqurania.com/newsDetail/e6r-FmXJ1WiTtEfXxG3BKg="https://www.d-alth

⁶⁵ Abdulqader al-Mortada (@abdulqadermortd), Twitter, accessed June 22, 2023, https://twitter.com/abdulqadermortd?s=20.

Murad Abu Hussein (@moradadbhosun), Twitter, accessed June 22, 2023, https://twitter.com/moradadbhosun?s=20; Moammar al-Eryani (@ERYANIM), Twitter, December 3, 2022,

https://twitter.com/ERYANIM/status/1599114164353409029?s=20.

⁶⁷ Moammar al-Eryani (@ERYANIM), Twitter, December 3, 2022, https://twitter.com/ERYANIM/status/1599114164353409029?s=20.

YouTube Content Creators

In December of 2022, the Houthis Security and Intelligence Service arrested three YouTube content creators (Mustafa Al-Mawmari,⁶⁸ Ahmed Hajar,⁶⁹ and Ahmed Allaw⁷⁰) after they had each uploaded content critical of the regime's corruption and dysfunction.⁷¹ According to Houthi news sources, for their criticisms of the regime, the social media influencers were charged with "disturbing public security and harming the public interest."

Just before the conclusion of the trial, on March 20, 2023, Houthi media released a YouTube clip of the accused confessing to the charges. The following day, on March 21, SCC-Sanaa handed each of them a sentence ranging from one to three years. However, less than two weeks after sentencing, President Mahdi al-Mashat declared that Al-Mawmari and Hajar would be pardoned and released. Allaw's fate remains unknown at the time of writing, but Houthi-affiliated accounts and media outlets claim that he was released in mid-April.

Houthi news sources noted⁷⁵ that those involved in overseeing the trial of the YouTube stars and prosecuting their case include:

- 1. Chair: Yahya Abdul Karim al-Mansour (روص نمل ميركل ا دبع ي ي حي ي ضاقل ا)
- 2. Public Prosecutor: Sarim al-Din Mufaddal (لضفم ن بي دل ا مراص بي ض اق ل ا



Public Prosecutor Sarim al-Din Mufaddal (right) received an award in 2019 from the Houthi-aligned National Prisoner Foundation.⁷⁶

⁶⁸ Mustafa Al-Mawmari, YouTube, accessed June 22, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/@maostfa.

⁶⁹ Ahmed Hajar and Oais, YouTube, accessed June 22, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/@user-ni5he6el5g,

⁷⁰ Ahmed Allaw, YouTube, accessed June 22, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCPP4_QCiYh6R4-75qRYaWdg.

⁷¹ Saeed al-Batati, "Houthis abduct famous Sanaa YouTuber following corruption remarks," *Arab News*, December 25, 2022, https://www.arabnews.com/node/2221926/middle-east.

^{72 &}quot;Mustafa Al-Mawmari Confesses... Confessions of Al-Mawmari and others," YouTube, March 20, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=e2er4P_2MpQ.

^{73 &}quot;President Al-Mashat issues a decision pardoning Al-Mawmari, Hajar and Al-Mesbahi," *Saba Net*, April 3, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3232560.htm.

^{74 &}quot;After Al-Mawmari and Hajar.. activist Ahmed Allaw released," *Almashhad Alyemeni*, April 18, 2023, https://www.alyemenione.com/227900/.

^{75 &}quot;The trial of Al-Mawmari, Hajar and Allaw for the crime of spreading malicious rumors with the intent of disturbing public security," *Saba Net*, January 11, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3218793.htm.

The National Prisoner Foundation honors the Deputy Prosecutor for Research and Security in the capital's secretariat," Website for National Prisoner Foundation, July 10, 2019, https://www.sajeen.org/?p=5675.

3. Member of the Prosecution: Khaled Omar (رمع دلاخ بي ضاقلا)



In a video clip from the YouTube influencers' trial, Yahya al-Mansour (right) is seen in the courtroom.

4. President of the SCC-Sanaa, in which the abovementioned journalists and YouTube influencers were convicted:78 **Mujahid al-Amdi** (پادم على العالم عن العالم)



Mujahid al-Amdi (center)⁷⁹ is responsible for overseeing the SCC-Sanaa which is responsible for many trials touching upon core Houthi interests, which are often described in Houthi media as issues of "national security."

Secret Trials in Hodeidah

The Specialized Criminal Court in Hodeidah (SCC-Hodeidah) also targets those accused of undermining Houthi interests, including journalists. However, little is known about the activities of SCC-Hodeidah because "due process" is often conducted behind closed doors and shrouded in secrecy. ⁸⁰ There are no publicly available records of many of the trials convened by SCC-Hodiedah, several of which have resulted in the conviction and sentencing of journalists and others unjustly accused of sedition.

Mohammed al-Salahi and Mohammed al-Junaid are two journalists who have languished in Houthi prisons since their arrests on charges of "assisting the enemy" in 2018. In 2022, after both were convicted by the SCC-Hodeidah, they were each sentenced to terms of three years and eight months which should have allowed for their release shortly after sentencing due to time served. However, for unknown reasons the journalists remained in detention for approximately one year beyond the completion of their full prison sentence, and at

⁷⁷ The Specialized Criminal Court adjourned the case of Al-Mawmari, Hajar and Allaw and Al-Mesbahi after hearing the defense's response," YouTube, February 14, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pDLSFgnj rY.

⁷⁸ Overseeing and potentially capable of overturning judgements in the Special Criminal Court in Sanaa where the YouTube content creators were tried. *See* "Yemen: United Nations must intervene to stop the targeting of journalists and media workers," Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, July 6, 2022, https://cihrs.org/yemen-united-nations-must-intervene-to-stop-the-targeting-of-journalists-and-media-workers/?lang=en.

The SCC gives the Accused in Real Estate Case Two Weeks to Respond," Website of the Attorney General of Yemen, January 6, 2022, https://agoye.gov.ye/news_details.php?lng=arabic&sid=1802.

^{80 &}quot;The Houthis are secretly trying 31 detainees, including two journalists, in Sanaa," *Almawqea Post*, November 1, 2021, https://almawqeapost.com/news/65009.

^{81 &}quot;Yemen: United Nations must intervene to stop the targeting of journalists and media workers," Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies.

^{82 &}quot;Yemen: Journalists detained past sentence expiry: Mohammed al-Salahi, Mohammed al-Junaid," Amnesty International, May 25, 2023, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde31/6763/2023/en/.

the time of writing, July 2023, there are initial and unconfirmed reports that the Houthis have finally released them. 83

SCC-Hodeidah was also responsible for overseeing the arrest and detention of a 13-year-old boy, who was then tortured to the point of paralysis before being publicly executed by a firing squad.⁸⁴

Despite the secrecy surrounding the SCC-Hodeidah court system, there is some information available regarding the senior officials overseeing it. Those officials and their roles in the SCC-Hodeidah, both at present as well as during the period in which some of the abovementioned violations took place, include:85

1. President of the SCC-Hodeidah: Amin Zabara (قرابز نهمأ يضاقكا)



Amin Zabara (second from right and wearing a white cap and green sash) oversees SCC-Hodeidah.86

2. Chief of Criminal Prosecution in SCC-Hodeidah: **Ahmed Al-Shami** (ويماش له المحرأ ي ضاق له)

Prior to assuming his role as chief in January 2023, al-Shami served as deputy chief.

3. Head of Appeals at the Prosecutor's Office in SCC-Hodeidah: Abdul Hafeez Al-Mahbashi (يشبحهل ظيفحل الدبع ييضاقل ا

In the 2021 trial to prosecute those accused of orchestrating the assassination of Houthi President Saleh Al-Sammad, al-Mahbashi upheld the death sentences of 10 people (including a paralyzed minor).⁸⁷



Judge Abdul Hafeez al-Mahbashi (second from left) serves as head of SCC-Hodeidah's Appeals Division.⁸⁸

⁸³ Taiz Time (@TaizTime), Twitter, July 2, 2023, https://twitter.com/TaizTime/status/1675534802877906944?s=20.

^{84 &}quot;Public Executions in Sana'a Herald Houthi Reign of Terror," Sana'a Center For Strategic Studies, October 4, 2021, https://sanaacenter.org/publications/the-yemen-review/15190#:~:text=The%20teenager%20among%20the%20nine,killers%20to%20his%20terrifying%20end.

^{85 &}quot;Discussing the outputs of the justice system in Al-Hodeidah Criminal Court," Office of the Attorney General of Yemen, January 13, 2021, https://agoye.gov.ye/nprint.php?lng=arabic&sid=1564.

^{86 &}quot;The Criminal Court in Hodeidah Continues Trial of 18 accused of membership in al-Qaeda," *Saba Net*, February 27, 2023, https://www.saba.ye/ar/news3226212.htm.

^{87 &}quot;Hodeidah Court Holds Its Seventh Session to Prosecute Accused Of Assassination Of President Al-Sammad," Ansarollah.com, February 3, 2021, https://www.ansarollah.com/archives/408774.

^{88 &}quot;Pictures: The Yemeni judiciary continues the trial of the assassination cell of the martyr President Saleh al-Sammad and his companions," *September 21 News*, December 24, 2020, https://www.21sep.net/98694/.

4. Former Chief of Criminal Prosecution in SCC-Hodeidah (served until January 2023): **Waddah al-Qurashi** (پیشرقال ناطلس حاضو پیضاقال)

Al-Qurashi currently serves as head of appeals at the Prosecutor's Office in SCC-Sanaa.



A farewell sendoff for Judge al-Qurashi (seated in the office chair at the center of the photograph) from his colleagues at SCC-Hodeidah before his departure to assume a new role at SCC-Sanaa.⁸⁹

Conclusion

The Houthis exploit their command of law enforcement agencies in order to control the population living under their rule. That is to say, the goal of arresting, trying, and convicting citizens on trumped up charges is not to imprison them but to force them to behave a certain way. For example, when women are arrested and abused, the aim is often to get their families to pay exorbitant sums for their release or to compel the women to participate in depraved Houthi schemes to compromise their political enemies. When journalists are arrested, the primary aim is to pressure them not to speak up about Houthi abuses and poor governance. Whatever their motives in each case, Houthi officials who tortured their citizens and denied them justice are guilty of the systematic violations of their citizens' basic rights.

These Houthi officials must be held accountable for their crimes. There is little hope for true justice in the Houthis' court system—and so any accountability for these crimes will necessarily come from elsewhere.

These individuals ought to be sanctioned under the Magnitsky Act for their participation in the gross violation of human rights. The Western media, in solidarity with their Yemeni counterparts who are suffering Houthi abuse, should not provide these individuals with any platform for their cynical and grotesque worldview on media⁹⁰ or social media.⁹¹ The U.S. government should also encourage its allies and partners around the globe to refuse entry for any purpose whatsoever to the perpetrators and their associates.

^{89 &}quot;The Hodeidah Appeal Prosecution Office organizes a ceremony honoring the farewell and reception of the heads of the Specialized Criminal Prosecution, both predecessor and successor," *Yemeni Judicial Media*, January 28, 2023, https://agoye.gov.ye/news_details.php?sid=1863.

⁹⁰ Mohammed Ali al-Houthi, "Houthi leader: We want peace for Yemen, but Saudi airstrikes must stop," *Washington Post*, November 9, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/global-opinions/wp/2018/11/09/houthi-leader-we-want-peace-for-yemen-but-saudi-airstrikes-must-stop/.

^{91 &}quot;Mustafa Al-Mawmari Confesses... Confessions of Al-Mawmari and others," YouTube.





- **∑** @FightExtremism
- /CounterExtremismProject
- **▶**/CounterExtremismProjectCEP